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of the Steering Committee Meeting and the

Workshop and General Assembly Meeting

Durres, Albania, 23-24 May 2008
In accordance with CEE Network Regulations (Sections 4.2 and 4.11), the General Assembly held its biennial meeting on 24 May 2008. The annual workshop attached to the annual Steering Committee meeting took place on 23 May. 
The meetings were generously and entertainingly hosted by the Albanian Public Agency for Higher Education in Albania, a member of the CEE Network, and for the Southern European participants by the Education Reform Initiative of South Eastern Europe (ERI SEE). In addition to representatives from CEEN member agencies, two new applicants to CEEN, Heinz-Ulrich Schmidt from FIBAA, Germany, and Jörn Grünewald from ASIIN, Germany, were present. Additional participants were from ERI SEE, the Ministry of Education and Culture, Republic of Srpska, Bosnia Herzegovina, and from the Kosovo Accreditation Agency. Peter Williams, President of ENQA, attended the meeting again this year. Invited speaker was Mark Fredricks, from NVAO, Belgium (Flanders) and the Netherlands. The list of participants is attached to these Minutes as Annex 1.
Workshop

The first day of the meeting was devoted to a workshop titled “Cooperation of accreditation agencies: Towards mutual recognition of accreditation decisions”. 
Mr. Genc Polo, Minister of Education and Science of Albania, honoured the CEEN meeting by opening the workshop with a welcome address and speech about the recent higher education reform in the country.

The workshop was chaired by CEEN President Pavol Navrat. The presentations covered
· the ECA project on the mutual recognition of accreditation decisions, presented by Mark Fredericks of ECA coordinator and international policy advisor for NVAO Netherlands/Flanders; 
· the GIQAC/INQAAHE project for regional cooperation presented by Dhurata Bozo, director of AAAL and co-opted board member of INQAAHE; 
· and a report on joint evaluations of doctoral programs between the Romanian agency ARACIS and NEAA, Bulgaria, presented by Ivan Panayatov, director of NEWW. 

The presentations were followed by discussion. The program and background documents for the workshop can be found at http://www.aaal.edu.al/pagesEN/pages/Conferences_train.htm. 

A sight-seeing tour to Tirana and museum visit followed, and a wonderful dinner and lively dancing at a restaurant overlooking the capital ended the day. 

Steering Committee Meeting

The Steering Committee held its meeting prior to the workshop on 23 May, where it discussed the items on the agenda for the general assembly. 

General Assembly 

Bardhyl Musai, chairman of AAAL, welcomed the members of the CEEN. The general assembly was chaired by CEEN chairman Pavol Navrat. 

The agenda of the general assembly meeting is attached to these Minutes as Annex 2. The order of items 4-6 was changed during the meeting. 
The General Assembly meeting was opened by chairman Pavol Navrat, who welcomed the members and guests. 
1. The agenda was accepted without changes by unanimous vote. 

2. Membership issues: restructured agencies:
Three member agencies, which had been restructured since the last general assembly, gave a short presentation about the changes and their activities. Their reports had been sent to members before the meeting. The general assembly accepted the continued membership of

a) ARACIS (Agency for Quality Assurance in Higher Education), Romania (successor to the founding CEEN member, the National Council for Academic Assessment and Accreditation) by unanimous vote,

b) ASHE (Agency for Science and Higher Education), Croatia (successor to the founding CEEN member, the National Council for Higher Education) by unanimous vote,

c) CHE (Council for Higher Education), Slovenia (successor to the founding CEEN member, the Commission for Higher Education Quality) by unanimous vote.
New applications: 
Two new candidate agencies submitted their applications and reports to the CEEN, which were sent to members in preparation for the meeting. The agencies’ representatives, Heinz-Ulrich Schmidt and Jörn Grünewald, also gave short presentations about their activities to the meeting participants. 

d) FIBAA (Foundation of International Business Administration Accreditation), Germany and Switzerland, applied for observer membership, which was accepted by the general assembly by unanimous vote,
e) ASIIN e.V. (Accreditation Agency for Degree Programmes in Engineering, Informatics, Natural Sciences and Mathematics), applied for full membership, which was accepted by the general assembly by unanimous vote.
The general assembly also discussed the future status of the Macedonian Evaluation Agency, which is among the founding members of the CEEN. It was paying the annual membership fee but has not attended the meetings for several years and not supplied information for the legal registrations. The general assembly decided to ask the Secretary General to write to the Macedonian agency to ask if they would join as observer members in the new legal registration procedure of the CEEN. 
3. Legal status and founding of CEE Network European Grouping of Territorial Cooperation
The Secretary General presented the procedure for legal registration of the CEEN in Hungary. Members had received the proposed legal documents and background European and Hungarian legislation prior to the meeting. Prior to the signing of the founding documents the general assembly accepted the statues with the following provisions:

· Members agree to the legal founding of the CEE Network European Grouping of Territorial Cooperation with its seat in Budapest, Hungary,

· English language corrections to the text sent to members prior to the meeting, whereby members would receive the final version with a possibility to lodge corrections within three days of receipt, whereupon the Statutes would be considered as final,
· Full members should pay €600.00 annually for the next two-year term of the general assembly (2009-2010),
· Observer members should pay half the full fee annually for the first term,
· CEEN decisions passed by previous general assemblies continue to apply on issues not covered by the legal statutes submitted to the Hungarian court (e.g. the geographic limits of he CEEN as a regional organisation set down in 2006)
· Officers should be elected for two-year terms, which are renewable.
Subsequently, the general assembly elected its new officers for two-year terms as follows: 
· Pavol Navrat, Chairman of the Accreditation Commission of the Slovak Republic, as Chairman by unanimous, open vote,

· Galina Motova, Deputy Director of the National Accreditation Center of the Russian Federation, as member by unanimous, open vote, 
· Ivan Panayotov, President of the National Evaluation and Accreditation Agency of Bulgaria, as member by unanimous, open vote, 

· Marek Wasowicz, Vice-President of the University Accreditation Commission of Poland, as member by unanimous, open vote, 
· György Bazsa, President of the Hungarian Accreditation Committee, as member and CEEN Treasurer by unanimous, open vote, and 
· Christina Rozsnyai as Secretary General, by unanimous, open vote.
Members signed multiple copies of the founding documents: the Statutes, with one copy for each member and 6 copies for the Hungarian court; the Convention, with one copy for each member and 6 copies for the Hungarian court; and one Attendance Sheet. 
Members and observer members received instructions on how to proceed with the legal process. 

4. European Register (EQAR): Peter Williams presented the issue regarding the recent founding and governance structure of EQAR. 

5. and 6. Financial issues

The Secretary General presented the Financial Report and Financial Plan 2008-2010. The documents, corrected to reflect the general assembly membership decisions, are attached to these minutes as Annex 3 and Annex 4 respectively. 

Dhurata Bozo suggested to review the spending of CEEN funds once the legal procedure is completed, since surplus funds would allow the CEEN to organize or actively participate in some international projects. The membership supported the motion.

7. INQAAHE World Bank project:  

Dhurata Bozo presented the World Bank supported GIQAC project in which INQAAHE is a key participant. There is a possibility to participate in a future round of the project as a regional organisation. Dr. Bozo agreed to present a project proposal for the CEEN. 
8. The Bulgarian agency NEAA offered to host the next general assembly in 2010 in Bulgaria.
9. The Lithuanian agency SKVC offered to host the next workshop in 2009 Vilinus. 
The members gratefully accepted the two proposals. 
The chairman thanked the Albanian agency AAAL for its generous hospitality and efficient arrangements for the workshop, and the members joined in expressing their appreciation to Dhurata Bozo and her colleagues. 

On 25 May morning ERI SEE held a meeting about cooperation in quality assurance by agencies and organisations in Southern Europe, which several CEEN members also attended.
Budapest, 30 June 2008

Prepared by Christina Rozsnyai 
Members are asked to comment on the minutes via electronic mail by 7 July 2008, after which these Minutes will be considered as approved. 
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